
 MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF THE 
OSWEGO VILLAGE PRESIDENT AND BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

OSWEGO VILLAGE HALL 
100 PARKERS MILL, OSWEGO, ILLINOIS 

July 18, 2017 
 

 
CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
President Gail Johnson called the meeting to order at 6:15 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the 
United States of America.  
 
ROLL CALL 
Physically Present: President Gail Johnson and Trustees Ryan Kauffman, Karin McCarthy-Lange, Pam Parr, Luis 
Perez, Judy Sollinger and Joe West. 
Staff Present: Dan Di Santo, Village Administrator; Christina Burns, AVA/HR Director; Tina Touchette, Village  
Clerk; Jennifer Hughes, Public Works Director; Jeff Burgner, Police Chief; Rod Zenner, Community  
Development Director; Michele Brown, Community Relations Manager; Mark Horton, Finance Director; Corinna  
Cole, Economic Development Director; Jay Hoover, Building & Zoning Manager; Joe Renzetti, IT/GIS Manager;  
Tyler Grace, Administrative Intern; and Jim Murphy, Village Attorney. 
 
CONSIDERATION OF AND POSSIBLE ACTIONS ON ANY REQUESTS FOR ELECTRONIC  
PARTICIPATION IN MEETING 
There was no one who requested to attend electronically. 
 
RECOGNITIONS/APPOINTMENTS  
D.1.  Happy Helpers Recognitions  
President Johnson briefly spoke about Happy Helpers. Happy Helpers is an organization focused on leading kids 
to change the world by coordinating volunteering opportunities in the community. It is approaching its two-year 
anniversary and in this past year they organized over 500 volunteer hours for children ages 5-17. 710 children are 
a part of Happy Helpers. As part of their annual tradition, the top ten volunteers are recognized for the amount of 
hours they have been able to give back. 
 
Name    Hours Volunteered 
Zach Morrisroe     30.5 
Zoe Morrisroe     30.5 
Carissa Koopman   26 
Justin Goodson     26 
Tyler Dubiel     19 
Luca Cirone     18 
Kyle Dubiel     17 
Anna Bruzdzinski    15.75 
Gianna Gambino    15 
Addison Richter    14.5 
Arianna Panza (unable to attend) 14.5 
 
Each volunteer was called up to accept a certificate and medal from President Johnson and Ivette Dubiel, Board 
President of Happy Helpers. Heather was also present for the recognitions. 
 
D.2. Police Commission Board 
        a.   Appoint Carrie S. Niesman for a Term to Expire 4/30/18.  
President Johnson read the appointment. Carrie Niesman is the first female to serve on the Police Commission  
Board.  



 

A motion was made by Trustee Sollinger and seconded by Trustee West to Approve the appointment of  
Carrie S. Niesman to the Police Commission Board for a Term to Expire 4/30/18. 
Aye:     Ryan Kauffman   Judy Sollinger  

      Karin McCarthy-Lange  Pam Parr        
      Luis Perez   Joe West    

Nay:    None 
The motion was declared carried by omnibus roll call vote with six (6) aye votes and zero (0) nay votes. 
 
D.3. Employee Service Award 
        a. Hector Justiz- 10 Years of Service (Building & Zoning Department) 
President Johnson recognized Hector Justiz for his ten years of service. Hector was unable to attend the meeting. 
 
PUBLIC FORUM 
The Public Forum was opened at 7:15 p.m.  
 
Jan Alexander addressed the Board regarding road repairs that are needed on the alley shared by the 200 block of  
South Adams Street and the 200 block of South Main Street. This alley is the only access that the residents have  
to their garages. She has not seen any maintenance done to the alley in the last 20 years. Her car is scraping on the  
pavement because of a large middle hump that has formed over the years. She provided pictures and her contact 
information to Administrator Di Santo. He will have someone follow-up with her. 
 
Dick Davis addressed the Board concerning the train horns blowing at night. He is a new resident of the Village.  
He asked how he would go about reducing the blowing of the train horns in the early a.m. hours; specifically at  
2:00 a.m. Administrator Di Santo noted that quiet zones can be very expensive to implement. The train engineers  
are required by law to blow the horn. New gates would need to be added or crossings eliminated which could cost  
millions. He will get Mr. Davis in touch with the Illinois Railway.  
 
There was no one who requested to speak; the Public Forum was closed at 7:23 p.m. 
 
STAFF REPORTS  
July 18, 2017 Committee of the Whole agenda item moved to this meeting: 
F.3.      Consider Establishing Separate and Distinct Development Impact Fees for Townhome and Multi-Family 

Residential Units.  
 
In 2014, the Village of Oswego, School District 308, Oswego Library District, Oswegoland Park District and the 
Oswego Fire Protection District hired Ehlers and Associates to recommend changes to the development impact 
fees. The result of the study was a new streamlined development impact fee that was adopted by the Village 
Board on November 3, 2015. At the time the study was approved, staff was aware that the fees may be cost 
prohibitive to multi-family development. On December 7, 2015, staff received a proposal of $25,500 to conduct a 
follow-up study on multi-family development impact fees. Rather than incur the expense, staff opted to conduct 
internal research on multi-family impacts and work with potential developers on fees that work with their pro 
formas. 
 
Since 2015, staff has been approached by a few townhome developers interested in building in Oswego. Each 
developer has said that our development impact fees are cost prohibitive. According to staff research, multi-
family homes produce 47%-51% less residents (per our population tables) and 37%-48% less vehicle trips 
(Institution of Transportation Engineers) than single-family homes. Much of these impacts are attributed to the 
lesser number of bedrooms in multi-family residential units. The typical single-family home in Oswego is built 
with 4 bedrooms, while the typical townhome or apartment is built with 1-2 bedrooms.  Based on staff’s research, 
the population and transportation impact of a multi-family unit is 42-50% less than a single-family unit.  
 



 

Before recommending a fee adjustment, staff vetted the numbers through two townhome developers interested in 
building in Oswego. Ashcroft Walk has 210 townhome units and Seasons of Southbury has 162 townhome units. 
The potential developers of these respective communities requested impact fee reductions between 47-58%.  
Based on the staff research supporting 42-50% reduction and the developer request of a 47-58% reduction, staff  
tested a 45% reduction with both developers. In both cases, the developers agreed that they could make a 45%  
reduction work and would begin building as soon as possible.  The recommendation is to reduce DIF for  
townhomes, apartments and condos by 45% across the board as shown below: 
 

Government Unit Current 
Fee 

Revised Fee Difference 

Village of Oswego $5,645.07  $3,104.79  ($2,540.28) 
School District 308 $4,429.25  $2,436.09  ($1,993.16) 
Oswego Fire Protection $403.66  $222.01  ($181.65) 
Oswegoland Park District $756.69  $416.18  ($340.51) 
Oswego Public Library $415.46  $228.50  ($186.96) 
TOTAL $11,650.00  $6,407.50  ($5,242.50) 

 
 
If the fee reduction is enacted, developers would still be responsible for building permit fees, water/sewer tap on 
fees, school and park land/cash donations, etc. Development impact fees are paid on a per unit basis. A townhome 
with five units would pay $32,037.50, and an apartment building with 20 units would pay $128,150. Staff recently 
informed the affected government units of this recommendation and will relay any feedback received to the 
Village Board. 
 
Board and staff discussion focused on no single home was built under the new DIF; impact and marketability; per  
unit fees, not per building; waiting for feedback from other communities; impact fee is the same for homes;  
concerns with reducing impact fees for the schools; needing more information to prove there is less traffic and  
students generated; District 204 is asking for an increase in impact fees for multi-family developments; needing  
more information from the school districts on how many students are coming from multi-family homes; Ashcroft  
Walk has 210 townhomes = 2,436 permits ($511,560); comparisons are important; needing to make a  
decision if the Village wants to grow; school district is struggling; can’t bail out the school district; school district  
needs growth to help them; not in line with the market; land values are based on the market and need to be  
updated by other communities; past studies have shown there are less kids in townhomes; needing to find out if  
the past studies still hold true or if something has changed; in favor of lowering DIF and increasing growth. 
 
There was no further discussion. 
 
F.1. 2017-2020 Strategic Plan Update 
 
Asst. Administrator Burns addressed the Board concerning updates to the Strategic Plan. In February, the Village 
Board adopted a strategic plan that established priorities for 2017 through 2020. The final document defines five 
strategic priorities:  
 

• Financial Stability 
• Infrastructure Maintenance and Expansion 
• Community Engagement 
• Effective Growth and Development 
• Productive and Engaged Workforce 

 



 

Each priority includes a range of desired outcomes, key outcome indicators, targets and strategic initiatives. Based 
on these priorities, staff developed proposed steps and timelines in order to make progress toward each strategic 
priority. These steps were compiled into a master spreadsheet that is periodically reviewed and updated by staff. 
Five months into the strategic plan, staff is still in the process of building the groundwork for future progress. Of 
the 167 tasks of the strategic plan, 46 were due July 1, 2017. Of those, 28 are completed. The remaining tasks are 
revised, pending, on-going. or in progress. The area in which the Village has made the most progress is in 
Effective Growth and Development; specifically related to downtown redevelopment. Key achievements include 
adoption of the TIF Plan, marketing and finding developers for the 59 S. Adams site and beginning planning for 
redevelopment of portions of the Village Hall block. Updates are reported to the Village Board twice per year. 
 
There was no further discussion. 
 
Economic Development Director- Oswegrow is hosting another seminar with SCORE on July 27, 2017 from  
8:00am-9:30am at the Oswego Library (upstairs). The seminar is “How Small Businesses Get Big Results with  
Social Media”. The is the first of two parts. A panel discussion will be held on the third Thursday of August from  
8:00 am-9:30am.  
 
CONSENT AGENDA 
G.1.      June 20, 2017 Committee of the Whole Minutes 
G.2. June 20, 2017 Regular Village Board Minutes 
G.3. June 20, 2017 Closed Session Minutes (Approve, but Not Release) 
G.4. June 27, 2017 Special Village Board Meeting Minutes 
G.5. Resolution Amending an Agreement with Municipal Systems, Inc. to Provide Local Administrative 
 Adjudication Software Solution to the Village of Oswego. Resolution No. 17-R-70  
G.6.  Ordinance Granting a Second Amendment to the Planned Unit Development and Subdivision Plat for 

 Seasons at Southbury. (First Read of Ordinance, Waiver of Second Read) Ordinance No. 17-33 
G.7.  Ordinance Granting a Major Amendment to the Harvest Gate at Southbury (Pod#8) Planned Unit 

 Development and Subdivision Plat. (First Read of Ordinance, Waiver of Second Read)  
  Ordinance No. 17-34 
 
A motion was made by Trustee Kauffman and seconded by Trustee Sollinger to approve the Consent Agenda;  
Approving June 20, 2017 Committee of the Whole Meeting Minutes; Approving the June 20, 2017 Regular  
Village Board Minutes; Approving, but not Releasing the June 20, 2017 Closed Session Minutes; Approving the  
June 27, 2017 Special Village Board Minutes; and approving the following ordinances and resolution: 
 
Ordinance No. 17-33; Ordinance Granting a Second Amendment to the Planned Unit Development and 
Subdivision Plat for Seasons at Southbury. 
Ordinance No. 17-34; Ordinance Granting a Major Amendment to the Harvest Gate at Southbury (Pod#8) 
Planned Unit Development and Subdivision Plat. 
Resolution No. 17-R-70; Resolution Amending an Agreement with Municipal Systems, Inc. to Provide Local 
Administrative  Adjudication Software Solution to the Village of Oswego. 
 
Aye:    Ryan Kauffman   Karin McCarthy-Lange  

      Pam Parr          Luis Perez     
         Judy Sollinger   Joe West  
Nay:    None 
The motion was declared carried by omnibus roll call vote with six (6) aye votes and zero (0) nay votes. 
 
BILL LIST 
H.1. Approve Bill List Dated July 18, 2017 in the Amount of $1,431,023.59. 
 
A motion was made by Trustee Parr and seconded by Trustee Kauffman to Approve the Bill List Dated July  



 

18, 2017 in the Amount of $1,431,023.59. 
 
Aye:    Ryan Kauffman   Karin McCarthy-Lange  

      Pam Parr          Luis Perez     
         Judy Sollinger   Joe West  
Nay:    None 
The motion was declared carried by a roll call vote with six (6) aye votes and zero (0) nay votes. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
There was no Old Business. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
J.1. Ordinance Approving a Minor Amendment to the Final Planned Unit Development for Ashcroft Place  
 Unit 2; The Townes at Ashcroft Walk (First Read of Ordinance, Waiver of Second Read)  
  
Director Zenner addressed the Board regarding a minor amendment to Ashcroft Place Unit 2. The 65.5 acre  
development was approved for the construction of 240 townhomes units distributed within 45 buildings. Fifteen  
of the buildings contain 4-units and 30 of the buildings contain 6-units. Since the approval of the Final PUD and  
Plat, 6 townhome buildings have been constructed. The remaining 39 townhome buildings are undeveloped. The  
commercial property is not included as part of this project and requires a separate PUD and Plat review at a future  
date. The petitioner, Development Solutions AP / Ocean Atlantic Management Group, is requesting approval of a  
Minor Amendment to the Ashcroft Place Unit 2 Final PUD to allow for the following items: 
 

• Reduce the End of Building to End of Building separation from 30 feet to 21 feet 
• Reduce the Back of Building to Back of Building (When Parallel) separation from 60 feet to 50 feet 
• Reduce the Back of Building to Back of Building (When Angled) separation from 40 feet to 30 feet 
• Reduce the Back of Building to End of Building separation from 40 feet to 32 feet 
• Revise the exterior elevations to allow for alternative building designs, materials, and color schemes 

 
Site Plan 
The proposed amendment would allow for the construction of townhome units on the remaining undeveloped lots  
with a slightly larger floor plan than originally proposed. To accommodate slightly larger townhome units,  
modifications to the building separations are required. There are no proposed changes to the Final Plat. Side yard  
setbacks were included in the original building separation and setback standards, but do not apply to this case.  
The proposed rear patios and fencing will extend past the townhome unit property lines, approximately 8-9 feet  
into common open space. The location of rear patios and fencing requires approval from the HOA. A formal letter  
of approval and resolution will be issued by the HOA in the next few weeks and will be forwarded to the Village.  
Minor adjustments to the landscape plan approved under the Final PUD will also be necessary. The petitioner has  
agreed to complete landscaping per the approved plan. 
 
Elevations 
The petitioner is proposing changes to the townhome building elevations to allow for different building designs,  
materials, and color schemes than what was originally approved under the Final PUD. Four different front-loading  
townhome unit models are proposed with different floor plan options. Per the approved Annexation Agreement  
and Final PUD, at least 3 primary color schemes are required on the building exteriors. One color of brick is  
proposed with 4 different color options for the vinyl siding, shutters, and entry doors per building. The primary  
difference between the approved and proposed elevations is the reduction in amount of brick used on exterior  
elevations. Per the original approved building elevations, brick is incorporated on the first floor and base walls of  
the front, side, and rear elevations. Brick is shown as one of the primary building materials to provide  
architectural variety and reduce visual monotony. On the proposed buildings, the use of brick is optional and is  
limited to the front elevations. As a result, the primarily building material may be horizontal vinyl siding. This  



 

means that there may be townhome buildings that do not incorporate any brick. Due to the lack of brick as a  
required primary building material, the proposed elevations will be inconsistent with the design of the 6 existing  
townhome buildings. Because the proposed elevations differ substantially from the existing buildings, staff  
recommended that the residents currently living in the Ashcroft Place Unit 2 are given an opportunity to provide  
input on the proposed building design. 
 
Staff presented two options for approval: 
 

1) Approve the Minor Amendment to the Final PUD for Ashcroft Place Unit 2 as proposed by the petitioner. 
This will include approving both the proposed changes to the setback and building separation standards as 
well as the proposed building elevations. 
 

2) Approve the Minor Amendment to the Final PUD for Ashcroft Place Unit 2 to include only the changes 
for the setback and building separation standards. A separate Minor Amendment to the Final PUD for the 
building elevations can be approved at a later date. Staff will work with the petitioner to revise the 
proposed elevations to incorporate additional brick and be consistent with the existing 6 townhome 
buildings. Additional time will also allow for input from the existing residents in the subdivision. 

 
Paul Mitchell, attorney for the builder, Pat Curran, representing West Point Builders, and Carrie Hansen, from  
Schoppe Design Associates, Inc. were present to answer questions. 
 
Board and staff discussion focused on elevations will be different; what the current homeowners want; fake brick  
was used on the six buildings built back in 2005-2006; real brick would be optional for the new homes; Paul  
Curran met with residents on Thursday; residents were excited they wouldn’t be using panel brick; 6 unit  
buildings will be called out after 3 unit buildings are sold or built; all brick would be based on aesthetics; one  
brick color, but four different home color schemes; variety of landscaping would be put in; more than half of the  
outside of the homes would be brick; staff’s objection is that brick would be optional; homes would not be  
constructed using the original floor plans; concerns with not requiring a variety of looks; similar homes were built  
in Elgin west of Randall Road; builder wants to break ground by winter; needing more information from the  
current residents; needing a certain level of comfort; making a decision after speaking to the residents; original  
plans were very specific to one particular product; new product is bigger and relative to today. 
 
There was no further discussion. First read only. Item was tabled and will be brought forward for second read at a  
future meeting. 
 
J.2. Ordinance Amending Title 3 Chapter 31 of the Code of Ordinances for the Village of Oswego; Video  
 Gaming Fees. (First Read of Ordinance, Waiver of Second Read)   
  
Clerk Touchette addressed the Board regarding video gaming fees. This item was brought back to further  
discuss video gaming fees and possible increase of fees based on comparisons. The Village of Oswego currently  
charges $200.00 annually for the license fee and $50.00 annually per terminal. The highlighted fees in Exhibit A  
were used for the average. The non-home rule fees were not included. In table 1 of the memo, the highlighted  
communities were compared and included revenue for the month of May. Elmwood Park brought in $26K with  
75 terminals compared to Aurora bringing in $15K with 131 terminals. The State of Illinois collects a 30% tax on  
net terminal income; 25% goes to the State and 5% goes to the municipality. The remaining 70% is split evenly  
between the business and the Distributors. The following fees were proposed moving forward: 
 

• All fees for non-for-profit would remain the same= $200/$50. 
• All fees for redemption machines would remain the same at $50 each. 
• All other classifications would increase to $750 annual license fee and $300 annual fee per  

             terminal 



 

• $1,000 annual fee to the Distributors 
 
The renewal process would be moved to a calendar year (January-December) with the effective date of the new 
fees being January 1, 2018.  
 
Board and staff discussion focused on how many licenses are non-for-profit (NFP); two NFP have video gaming; 
distributors license is per location; current and future NFP’s would be at a much lower rate; why NFP’s get a 
lower rate; original intention of the previous Board approving video gaming was to assist NFP’s and others who 
were struggling; separate classification for NFP’s; the chances of another NFP coming to the Village requesting 
video gaming; NFP’s typically give back to the community; whether the for-profit businesses have not been 
profitable; American Legion is struggling; increasing their fees could be devastating; being extremely cautious 
and conservative with future NFP’s; grandfathering the two NFP’s and all others, including future NFP’s would 
be at the new fee; a video gaming café would not qualify as a NFP; staff vetting the business and requiring 
additional documentation as proof of NFP status; possible challenges  in recognizing certain businesses as 
grandfathered due to NFP status; in favor of getting the Village in-line with fees; Village is underserved and 
under saturated compared to other communities when it comes to video gaming; Village is not driving business 
here due to the current video gaming fees; protecting the two NFP’s and needing stronger language with how to 
address future NFP’s; huge financial investment to be designated as a NFP; why discussing a hypothetical NFP; 
all requests for video gaming would be brought to the Board for approval; unlikely to get another NFP; why 
waiting to approve the item; revising the ordinance to show current NFP’s as grandfathered. 
 
Staff to bring back a revised ordinance with language added to grandfather the current NFP businesses and 
increase all others including all future NFP’s. 
 
There was no further discussion. First read only. Item was tabled and will be brought forward for second read at a  
future meeting. 
 
J.3. New Police Headquarters Construction:   
 
Chief Burgner addressed the Board regarding contracts for the construction of the new Police Headquarters. Bids 
 were opened on June 8, 2017 for Drywall and Acoustical work and on June 27, 2017 for Security Electronics  
work for the new police facility.  The low bids for Drywall & Acoustical work and Security Systems work totaled  
$1,943,090.00. The Development Team and Steering Team developed a strong list of add alternates and deducts  
that will assist in managing any budget challenges that arise. There was an overage in the Drywall and Acoustical  
package of approximately $302,807.00. It will be with the understanding that the contractor (Champion Drywall)  
will provide value engineering options to help in reducing the overall cost. Gilbane Building Company  
recommended awarding the contracts as stated below. Overall budget is within budget and in balance. 

 
        1) Resolution Authorizing Gilbane Building Company to Award Contracts for Construction of the New  
            Police Headquarters for Drywall and Acoustical work to Champion Drywall in the Amount of  
            $1,544,390.00. Resolution No. 17-R-71 
 
A motion was made by Trustee McCarthy-Lange and seconded by Trustee Sollinger to approve the Resolution  
Authorizing Gilbane Building Company to Award Contracts for Construction of the New Police Headquarters for  
Drywall and Acoustical work to Champion Drywall in the Amount of  $1,544,390.00. 
 
Aye:    Ryan Kauffman   Karin McCarthy-Lange  

      Pam Parr          Luis Perez     
         Judy Sollinger   Joe West  
Nay:    None 
The motion was declared carried by a roll call vote with six (6) aye votes and zero (0) nay votes. 
 



 

 
       2) Resolution Authorizing Gilbane Building Company to Award Contracts for Construction of the New  
           Police Headquarters for Security Electronics work to MidCo Inc. in the Amount of $398,700.00. 
           Resolution No. 17-R-72 
 
A motion was made by Trustee McCarthy-Lange and seconded by Trustee Sollinger to approve the Resolution  
Authorizing Gilbane Building Company to Award Contracts for Construction of the New Police Headquarters for  
Security Electronics work to MidCo Inc. in the Amount of $398,700.00. 
 
Aye:    Ryan Kauffman   Karin McCarthy-Lange  

      Pam Parr          Luis Perez     
         Judy Sollinger   Joe West  
Nay:    None 
The motion was declared carried by a roll call vote with six (6) aye votes and zero (0) nay votes. 
 
J.4. New Police Headquarters Construction:  
 
Chief Burgner addressed the Board regarding the waiving of competitive bidding and awarding of a contract for  
metal panels for the construction at the new Police Headquarters. Metal Panel bids were opened on June 1, 2017 
 and the lowest bid was $1,480,000; which was approximately $592,290 over the project estimate for this work.  
 Upon reviewing the bid results, it was determined that there were two bidders for the Metal Panels package.  The  
second bidder was approximately $500,400 higher than the lowest bidder. It became clear that value engineering  
was needed to bring the metal panel design back into alignment with the budget. This left the Village with two  
options to consider. The Village could rebid the package once the drawings had been updated, or waive the  
competitive bidding process and begin negotiating with a metal panel contractor. Significant changes were  
suggested by Gilbane Building Company and HOK to modify the metal panel package to reduce the cost.  
Additional value engineering concepts were suggested by the lowest bidder. Through negotiations with the lowest  
bidder (Bennett & Brosseau Roofing, Inc.), the cost for the Metal Panel work was reduced to $979,489 through  
value engineering and modifications to the design. With input from HOK and the Village of Oswego Building and  
Zoning Manager, the integrity of the safety and design has been protected. 
 
Staff recommended the waiving of competitive bidding and the authorizing of Gilbane Building Company to  
award the contract for metal panel work to Bennet & Brosseau Roofing, Inc. in the Amount of $979,489.00. 
 
Board and staff discussion focused on fire core panels allow material to hold up longer in the event of a fire; good  
value add; fire core panels last longer than the base material; originally 1/8” think material; will look the same on  
the outside; will not notice the change; aluminum material; would be the same upkeep and in some cases better;  
not the same material as what was on the building in England that caught on fire; material in now rated at fire  
standards. 
 
There was no further discussion. 

 
1) Motion to Waive Competitive Bidding for the Metal Panels Contract for the Construction of the New  
     Police Headquarters.  
 
A motion was made by Trustee Kauffman and seconded by Trustee McCarthy-Lange to Waive Competitive  
Bidding for the Metal Panels Contract for the Construction of the New Police Headquarters. 

 
Aye:    Ryan Kauffman   Karin McCarthy-Lange  

      Pam Parr          Luis Perez     
         Judy Sollinger   Joe West  
Nay:    None 



 

The motion was declared carried by a roll call vote with six (6) aye votes and zero (0) nay votes. 
 

          2) Resolution Authorizing Gilbane Building Company to Award a Contract for Construction of the New  
              Police Headquarters for Metal Panel Work to Bennett & Brosseau Roofing, Inc. in the Amount of  
              $979,489.00. Resolution No. 17-R-73 
 
A motion was made by Trustee Sollinger and seconded by Trustee Parr to approve the Resolution Authorizing  
Gilbane Building Company to Award Contracts for Construction of the New Police Headquarters for Metal Panel  
Work to Bennett & Brosseau Roofing, Inc. in the Amount of $979,489.00. 
 
Aye:    Ryan Kauffman   Karin McCarthy-Lange  

      Pam Parr          Luis Perez     
         Judy Sollinger   Joe West  
Nay:    None 
The motion was declared carried by a roll call vote with six (6) aye votes and zero (0) nay votes. 
 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
CabCab Event- women from Batavia heard about the event on WBBM radio and went to the event. A school bus 
full of people attended after reading about it in the Herald. The branding campaign rollout is successful. 
 
TRUSTEE REPORTS 
Trustee Kauffman- great job in getting all the Boardroom upgrades done. 
 
Trustee Parr- asked if there was still an interest in the feasibility of a bag tax. Past discussion focused on the 
environmental impacts. Staff and Board discussion focused on having staff and the ECO Commission get 
involved; needing more information; ECO wants to do more research; ECO may present at a future Committee of 
the Whole meeting; banning bags does not work; needing to have an educational process; getting information out 
to the community; success would be not having plastic bags; burden on businesses; tax would be to the 
distributor. 
 
Trustee West- thanked those who volunteered and came out to the Moving Wall. Public Works and Peter Amodio 
were a big help. 
 
Trustee McCarthy-Lange- heard the ad for GoOswego.org; CabCab had record attendance on Saturday; close to 
1,200 people. 
 
CLOSED SESSION 
A motion was made by Trustee Kauffman and seconded by Trustee Sollinger to enter into Closed Session for the 
purposes of discussing the following: 
 
a.  Pending and Probable Litigation [5 ILCS 120/2(c)(11)] 
b.  Appointment, Employment, Compensation, Discipline, Performance, or Dismissal of Personnel [5  ILCS  
     120/2(c)(1)] 
c.  Collective Bargaining, Collective Negotiating Matters, Deliberations Concerning Salary Schedules [5 ILCS  
     120/2(c)(2)] 
d.  Sale, Lease, and/or Acquisition of Property [5 ILCS 120/2(c)(5) & (6)] 

 
Aye:    Ryan Kauffman   Karin McCarthy-Lange  

      Pam Parr          Luis Perez     
         Judy Sollinger   Joe West  
Nay:    None 
The motion was declared carried by a roll call vote with six (6) aye votes and zero (0) nay votes. 



 

 
The Board adjourned to Closed Session at 8:57 p.m. 
The Board returned to open session at 9:40 p.m.; all remaining members still present. 
 
ADJOURNMENT  
A motion was made by Trustee Kauffman and seconded by Trustee Parr to adjourn the meeting; upon a voice vote 
with all remaining members present voting aye, the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m.   

 
 
 
  
 

Tina Touchette 
Village Clerk 
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